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The Nordic role-playing culture is one of the most innovative 
role-playing cultures in the world. One recent, controversial product of 
that culture is the freeform role-playing game Gang Rape (Wrigstad 
2008). The game, premiered in Fastaval 2008, makes the players portray 
brutal sexual violence verbally (but not physically). As Montola (2010) 
discusses, the game it is a political statement, and a very intense game 
that frequently elicits physical stress responses in players. The few 
players who choose to play it out are motivated by a search of extreme 
experiences, regardless of their supposed emotional valence, and feel 
that playing games such as this one gives perspectives and insight.

Based on ten player interviews, a designer interview and study of game 
materials, this presentation analyzes GR through concepts of social 
psychology, trying to position it in the contexts of tragedy and horror 
in other media: Unlike in movies and literature, in the field of games, 
serious tragedy is a rare theme. As an exceptionally powerful game, a 
study of GR can inform design of less intense and controversial games.

By analyzing deindividuation, we show that the game does not simulate 
the psychology of an actual gang rape. While actual gang rape often 
happens under deindividuating circumstances, the game is designed to 
counter deindividuation with rules such as the one demanding a constant 
eye contact between rapists and the victim.

By analyzing cognitive dissonance, we show how the game makes players 
feel stressed and anxious. Cognitive dissonance is exacerbated by game 
design that lessens the players’ ability to use the game as a social 
alibi for what they are doing and feeling.

These techniques make GR a powerful and stressful experience, which all 
interviewees considered a worthwhile effort. This recreational use of 
psychological stress is akin to the experiences of horror movies.
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